SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
19th July, 2006

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor B.P. Murphy) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Broughton, Clague, Coen, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Dobbs, Ferrer, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, King, M. Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, Merry, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, O'Neill, Owen, Pooley, Potter, Ryan, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Turner, Warmisham, Wilson and Witkowski 
26.
FORMER COUNCILLOR IVOR ZOTT
The Mayor referred to the recent death of former Councillor Ivor Zott, a former Mayor of the City, and those present paid a silent tribute.

27.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Hulmes, Jones, Kean, Lancaster, B. Lea, Miller, Morris, Pennington and Warner.


RESOLVED:
THAT a letter be forwarded to Councillor Warner wishing him a speedy recovery following his recent illness.

28.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

29.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

The Mayor reported that the recipient of the July, 2006, award was Mr. Ian Macdonald 
J.P.

Councillor Potter, in nominating Ian Macdonald J.P., paid tribute to his thirty three years service as a magistrate.

Councillor Dawson seconded the nomination and encouraged all Members to consider becoming  a magistrate.

Councillors K. Garrido, Owen, Joe Murphy and R. Garrido, Pauline Holt (Chair of the Salford Magistrates Bench Committee) and Dr. Hayton J.P. supported the tribute.

Mr. Macdonald stated that he was honoured and delighted to receive the award and expressed his sincere thanks to the Mayor, Members and colleagues from the magistrates service for their tributes.

  30.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Ms. J. Lees asked a question relating to children in care in a privately run children’s home.

Mr. E. Heywood asked a question relating to anti-social behaviour in the vicinity of a privately run children’s home.

Mr. D. Lees asked a question relating to the planning permission requirements regarding the change of use from residential use to a privately run children’s home.

(Full details of the questions asked and the responses given by the respective Lead Members are contained in Appendices A, B and C to these minutes).

31.
APPOINTMENT OF THE ASSISTANT CHIEF EXECUTIVE
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted the recommendation of the recruitment and selection panel and requested Council approval for the appointment of Kevin Brady to the post of Assistant Chief Executive in accordance with the JNC Range for Chief Officers Band B.

Councillors K. Garrido and Owen asked if the Leaders of the opposition parties should be involved in the appointment of senior officers of the City Council.

Councillor Merry responded by indicating that for a post of Chief Executive such representation would be appropriate, but not for a post of this level.


RESOLVED:
THAT Kevin Brady be appointed Assistant Chief Executive on the salary scale indicated above.

32.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 21st June, 2006, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record subject to the inclusion of the following amendments.

Minute 19(b) add “Councillor Macdonald made reference to a retailer in the Walkden area who was selling knives and sharp implements; Councillor Lancaster agreed to investigate the matter.”


Minute 19(e) delete “Councillor O’Neill” insert “Councillor Turner.”  

In connection with Minute 19(b) Councillor Pooley commented upon a written response he had received from Councillor Lancaster.

33.
PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the following petitions submitted by the Members stated, be referred to the Directorates indicated: -

	Councillor
	Subject of Petition
	Directorate

	M. Lea
	From the residents of Kennilworth Avenue, Clifton, expressing concern at the lack of vehicular access to the vicinity for emergency traffic caused by limited residents’ parking facilities.
	Housing and Planning

	Pooley
	From the residents of 8A-28 Parrin Lane, Eccles, requesting alleygating to the rear of the properties and a “No Ball Games” sign on Duke Street, Eccles, to reduce problems of anti-social behaviour. 
	Housing and Planning

	Pooley
	From the residents of 392-486 Worsley Road, Winton, requesting alleygating to the rear of the properties to reduce problems of anti-social behaviour.
	Housing and Planning


34.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted, containing details of proposed amendments to the Council Constitution with specific reference to changes in the scheme of delegation.

Councillor K. Garrido raised questions regarding the proposed amendments to Page 96, Part 3, Section 3 - New Delegations for the Lead Member for Planning referring to the (a) approval of the Local Development Scheme (LDS) and (b) power to dispose by way of sale or lease, of any land and or property which lies within, or partially within the greenbelt.  She commented on the current arrangements across Greater Manchester in respect of (a) and also expressed concern that (b) was to be dealt with at Lead Member level.

Councillors Owen and R. Garrido also expressed similar views.

Councillor Merry commented on the current process for adopting planning documents under the supervision of the Lead Member for Planning.

In response Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, indicated that the LDS was an operational programme and not a policy and that final adoption of all Supplementary Planning Documents would continue to rest with Council.

He further stated that the reason for amendment (b) referred to above (greenbelt land sales etc.) was to improve the current circumstances whereby, under the existing scheme of delegation, such decisions were taken at Director level and not referred to Lead Member for consideration.

RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Council Constitution as detailed in the report now submitted, be approved and adopted.

35.
FOOD SERVICE PLAN 2006/07
Councillor M. Lea, Lead Member for Environment, submitted the 2006/07 Food Service Plan for adoption by the Council.

Councillor Howard asked what action had been taken regarding the outstanding 68 inspections to food premises which had not taken place during  2005/06 and also asked if there were problems with recruitment of staff, and if so, was any action being taken to upgrade or retrain current staff to reduce the number of outstanding inspections.

In response Councillor M. Lea, Lead Member for Environment, stated that all remaining 68 “high risk” inspections to food premises had now been carried out; a training programme had been introduced in the Directorate and three members of staff were currently undertaking further training qualifications.

 
RESOLVED:
THAT the Food Service Plan 2006/07 be adopted.

36.
ADOPTION OF SALFORD CITY COUNCIL SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD) - HOUSE EXTENSIONS
The Strategic Director for Housing and Planning submitted the abovementioned document for adoption by Council subject to the inclusion of the following amendment -

· Page 6, paragraph 2.8 - Definition of habitable rooms,  Delete the words …dining  … and whether or not a separate dining area exists in the house.”

Councillor Compton asked a question relating to the level of consultation and the number of representations received prior to the publication of the document and commented on the potential for double standards in some areas of the City.

In response Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, indicated that he was satisfied with level of consultation and the number of representations which had been received.  He stated that it was the existing Council policy to consider all planning applications on their individual merit by taking into account all relevant circumstances relating to the development and the applicant.

  
RESOLVED:
THAT subject to the amendment indicated above, the SPD - House Extensions be adopted.

37.
ADOPTION OF SALFORD CITY COUNCIL SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD) - TREES AND DEVELOPMENT
The Strategic Director for Housing and Planning submitted the abovementioned document for adoption by Council.

Councillor Lindley commented that the front cover of the document had indicated that the SPD had already been adopted prior to its consideration by Council. He made reference to part 9 of the document and the potential implications for home owners and owners of trees in those circumstances where trees had died naturally or had been removed due to an act of nature.

In response Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, apologised that the document had been marked incorrectly, and stated that the SPD was to be used by the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel when determining planning applications.


RESOLVED:
THAT the SPD -Trees and Development be adopted.

38.
ADOPTION OF THE SALFORD CITY COUNCIL SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD) - DESIGN AND CRIME

The Strategic Director for Housing and Planning submitted the abovementioned document for adoption by Council.  Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, commented on the high level of responses which had been received through the consultation process.


Councillor R. Garrido asked a question regarding council policy and the hours of street lighting, referring to an authority that had reduced levels of street lighting to support environmental policies.  He also indicated that the opposition supported the document but would welcome more attention to licensed premises.


In response, Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, reminded Members that the SPD was a document to be taken into account when planning applications were being considered.  He further commented that there were areas of the City, namely Cadishead Way, where reduced lighting had been successful policy, enabling much needed energy to be used in areas where greater levels of street lighting was required for an extended length of time.


RESOLVED:
THAT the SPD - Design and Crime be adopted.

39.
ADOPTION OF THE SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT


(SPD) - GREENSPACE 
The Strategic Director for Housing and Planning submitted the abovementioned document for adoption by Council.  Councillor Antrobus thanked the Lead Member for Environment, and the staff of Environment Directorate for their involvement in its preparation.

RESOLVED:
THAT the SPD -  Greenspace be adopted.

40.
ADOPTION OF THE SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (SPD) - NATURE CONSERVATION AND BIODIVERSITY

The Strategic Director for Housing and Planning submitted the abovementioned document for adoption by Council.


RESOLVED:
THAT the SPD - Nature Conservation and Biodiversity be adopted.

41.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF


OTHER AUTHORITIES

(a)
Passenger Transport Authority

Councillors Antrobus, Lindley, Macdonald and Smyth thanked Councillor Jones for arranging the meeting with First Bus Limited regarding the proposed reduction of bus services to Little Hulton, Walkden and Swinton areas of the City.


All Members agreed that the Council should reaffirm its position to oppose the reduction of service on the basis of the detrimental effect it would have on a substantial number of local communities in the City.


(b)
Police Authority, (c) Waste Disposal and (d) Fire and Rescue

No questions submitted nor comments made.


(e)
Outside Bodies - Greater Manchester Pension Fund (GMPF)

Councillor Cooke asked a question on the ethical investment policy adopted by the Greater Manchester Pension Fund ,referring in particular to investment into companies linked to the international arms trade.  He stated that £12M had been invested by the GMPF in such companies.


Councillor Owen supported the comments of Councillor Cooke.


In response Councillor Merry, in the absence of Councillor Pennington, reported that it was the first role of every trustee of the fund to secure the most profitable outcome on investment portfolios on behalf of the contributors, taking into account where possible the need to provide an ethical framework.

42.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

Councillor Owen asked a question regarding the Audit Committee examination into the Pathfinder project.  Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, stated that the Pathfinder project had been extremely successful.


Councillor K. Garrido referred to comments made by the Leader of Manchester City Council following the announcement of the BBC relocation process.


Councillors Macdonald and Lindley, commented upon the AGMA Leader’s response to the City Regions proposal by  Ruth Kelly, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government stating that AGMA should have involved local councils in the decision making process and the proposed City Regional Chamber should be an elected body.


Councillor Owen referred to the need to involve the private sector in regional policy.


In response Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, made the following comments:-

· Salford should be very proud that the BBC are discussing relocation in the City and the wider effects would benefit the region.  It was important now that all efforts were concentrated on making the relocation of the BBC happen.

· The City Regions proposal considered by AGMA Council was indicative of the success of the way AGMA worked and how the ten authorities can work together to secure the best outcomes for the region.  He further added that where elected assemblies such as the Greater London Assembly (G.L.A.) had been created, they had been given limited powers and been less successful.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

No questions submitted nor comments made.


(c)
Lead Member for Children’s Services
Councillor K. Garrido, commented on the distribution of places on governing bodies of schools to Conservative Councillors, especially in those schools in wards where  Conservative Councillors were represented.

In response Councillor Warmisham agreed to discuss this and other educational matters with the opposition parties on the commencement of the new scholastic year.


(d)
Executive Support Member for Culture and Sport (In the absence of



Councillor Warner)
Councillor Deas and other Councillors commented upon the success of Salford City F.C. in winning the North West Counties Challenge Trophy and the impact it would have on raising the profile of semi-professional football in the City.


The Mayor reported on a recent visit by the officials of the team to the Civic Centre.

Various Members commented upon the summer programme of events for young people taking place in parks and recreation grounds across the City and referred to the role of the third sector in making the summer programme a success.

Councillor Howard also made a comment regarding a septic tank in the new Bridgewater playing fields in Boothstown.


In response Councillor Hunt congratulated Salford City F.C. on their success and indicated that he would discuss the Bridgewater playing fields issue with Councillor Warner and report to Councillor Howard.

(e)
Lead Member for Customer and Support Services
In response to a question from Councillor Owen who spoke in favour of the proposed Member training event.  Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, reiterated the comments he had made at the last Council meeting on the benefits and success of holding such an event.

Various Members commented upon the location and accommodation issues relating to the training event and the attendance of family members.

In response Councillor Hinds stated that the Council tax payer did not fund the attendance of family members and reminded Council that a full cost benefit analysis had been carried out into the location of the event.

(f)
Lead Member for Environment
In response to questions from Councillors Ferrer, O’Neill, and Owen respectively, Councillor M. Lea, Lead Member for Environment stated:-

· A final decision on the Buile Hill Mansions had not yet been taken and as part of the decision making process, the views of the Community Committees would be taken into consideration.

· With regard to the trading of illegal goods at the City’s markets, Trading Standards Officers made regular checks and were taking appropriate action, and if Members were aware of any such activity they should report it immediately.

· The changes to the Arboricultural Service had been brought about through full consultation with staff and had resulted in a more effective and efficient service for the City.

43.
FINISHING TIME OF COUNCIL

RESOLVED:
THAT in accordance with Standing Order 2.10, the meeting be extended beyond 5.00 p.m., to conclude no later than 5.30 p.m.


(g)
Lead Member for Housing

No questions asked nor comments submitted.


(h)
Lead Member for Planning
In response to questions from Councillors K. Garrido, Macdonald, Cooke and Lindley, respectively, Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, made the following statements:-

· He had no knowledge of the proposed date of decision regarding the Forest Park development.

· In respect of A572 Worsley Road, a report was to be considered at the next Lead Member meeting and he invited Councillor Macdonald to attend during consideration of the item.

· He agreed with the comments of Councillor Cooke on the performance of utilities organisations both in respect of securing water mains and the leaving of holes in roads after undertaking statutory repairs and agreed to write regarding the issues specifically raised.

· Referring to the continuing number of vehicular collisions with Walkden Road/ Memorial Road Railway Bridge, he stated that signage had been improved and his Directorate had been attempting to arrange an on site meeting with Railtrack North West for over a year to discuss a scheme of potential further improvements.  


(i)
Lead Member for Service Development/Neighbourhood Management



(Asylum Seekers and Refugees)
In response to questions from Councillors Owen and R. Garrido, respectively, and a comment from Councillor Merry, Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Services Development/Neighbourhood Management (Asylum Seekers and Refugees), made the following comments:-

· The number of asylum seekers/refugees in the City was in the region of 700 and this figure was based upon statistical information provided through relevant national bodies and related to those persons who were part of the reporting requirement.

· In relation to the submission of resolutions of Community Committees to Council, he stated that the purpose of Community Committees was wherever possible to  resolve issues locally. If this was not achievable then the issue should be referred through the Lead Members’ structure. 

He thanked Councillor Merry for his offer of considering the Worsley Boothstown Community Committee resolution at Cabinet and further commented that if Members wished to place items on the agenda for Council there were other procedural processes that could be used.


(j)
Lead Member for Adult Social Services
In response to a question from Councillor Cooke regarding life expectancy levels in the City as indicated in the recent Office of National Statistics Data,  Councillor Sheehy, Lead Member for Adult Social Services responded as follows:-

· Health inequality in the City was an issue on  which urgent action was being taken.  Local Area Agreements were being introduced with partners to reduce health inequalities.

44.
LOCAL OMBUDSMAN - ANNUAL LETTER 2005/06

RESOLVED:
THAT the Local Ombudsman annual letter for 2005/06 be noted.

45.
ALAN RHODES EASTWOOD, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES AND CITY SOLICITOR

Members paid tribute to the work of Mr. A.R. Eastwood, who was leaving the Council to take up a Directorship with Bolton MBC.


Appendix A

QUESTION FROM MEMBER OF THE PUBLIC

Question from Jo Lees, Reclaiming Our Community (ROC).

“The expectation is that “looked after” children (that is to say children who are unable to live with their families for whatever reason and who are cared for by the local authority), should be the same as all other children in that they live within a local community, attend local schools and use the local facilities.”










(CSCI- February 2005)

The fact that young people being placed in care are at a very vulnerable stage in their lives, living away from their families and their own environment.  They therefore, we feel, require a duty of care over and above that which they would normally receive.  These same young people and their families have a right to expect a high level of care.

However, the experiences of the residents is such, underage drinking, underage smoking (and not just cigarettes!), out on the streets all hours of the night …… we feel that the duty of care being offered to these young people is woefully lacking in this particular case.  This is not how we, as parents, bring up our children.  The lack of control of the young people in this establishment, we have observed, sends out the wrong message to our children.

What is the Lead Member’s view on such privately-run care establishments opening in Salford, when children from the Council’s own home have had to be moved away from the adverse influence of the newcomers?

Response from Councillor Warmisham - Lead Member for Children’s Services

The home you refer to is a three bedded home registered to care for young people aged 10-16 with emotional and behavioural difficulties, challenging behaviour and experience of abuse.

I am aware that the Commission for Social Care Inspection have been concerned by issues raised by local residents regarding this particular home and are not intending to register any further provision in the area.

Children’s homes are inspected regularly by CSCI on both an announced and an unannounced basis.  There are clear inspection standards and regulations that providers have to meet in order to operate.  Members of the public are entitled to make direct representation to CSCI if they have concerns about any regulated service.

Salford’s policy is to reduce the number of children placed outside the City, one means of achieving this is by encouraging a mixed economy of providers in Salford. However, this does not necessarily mean that if a private provider is operating in Salford we could automatically use them.  We have a  rigorous system for approval and monitoring.  The home in question is not one we have used.

The local authority has moved one young person from their home, but this was in relation to a number of factors and not just local influences.  Whenever possible we would attempt to keep a child in placement and only move them when absolutely necessary.

Whilst not condoning the way a particular children’s home is being run we acknowledge that many looked after children present with extremely challenging behaviour and are difficult to manage. 

Appendix B

QUESTION FROM A MEMBER OF THE PUBLIC

Question from :E. Heywood, Reclaiming Our Community (ROC). 

To Deputy Leader of the Council - Councillor Lancaster (Crime and Disorder)
In view of the Government’s Respect Agenda and the promotion of a tough stance against anti-social behaviour.

Will the Deputy Leader of the Council provide us with his views regarding the affect upon our community by the opening of this un-regulated by our local authority, privately-run establishment for young people from OUTSIDE the Borough who are involved in criminal activity and who are creating havoc in our once very quiet area?

Can he also explain what measures he can put into place to reassure the local residents that the acknowledged increase in crime and anti-social behaviour which we are experiencing can be addressed to a positive effect?


Response from Councillor Joe Murphy (in place of the absent Councillor Lancaster)
I apologise for Councillor Lancaster being unable to be here today, he is away on Council business.

I agree that there have been some issues of anti-social behaviour in this vicinity, but not all relate to the premises to which you refer.

The Community Sector Team and the Nuisance Link Team are working hard and having some success in reducing the number of incidents through a strategy of earlier intervention in order to prevent the need for the issuing of Anti-Social Behaviour Orders.

I can confirm that this situation is under constant review and being given 100% attention in order to reduce public concerns.

Residents are invited to contact either their community beat office or the nuisance line team on 0845 605 2222 when any problems arise.


Appendix C

QUESTION FROM A MEMBER OF THE PUBLIC

Question from: D. Lees, Chairman, Reclaiming Our Community (ROC).

To Councillor Antrobus (Lead Member for Planning)
In the light of the Government’s initiative to involve residents in the management of their local areas.

Does the Council not have a responsibility to communicate with the residents who are paying Council Tax, who are an organised group of well educated, professional people yet who are not consulted on planning issues that are having such a devastating effect on our lives, property and the area?

There are 3 Local Authority care Homes within our small area who are integrated and embraced by the local residents, yet the apparent un-regulated privately-run (for profit) care establishment that pays Business Rates, which we are given to understand generates less income for the Council than our Council Tax, has been allowed to encroach upon the lives of all the residents.

In view of the fact that many other Local Authorities class these homes as change of use establishments for planning permission, can the Lead Member explain Salford’s position on this issue and in view of the fact there is potential for a proliferation of these establishments without regulation, what assurances can the Lead Member give that a robust policy will be developed in an appropriate time scale to protect communities such as ours?

Reply to question from member of the public D. Lees (Reclaiming Our Community) to Councillor Antrobus for Council 19th July, 2006
· The City Council has a robust policy framework for considering development and change of use of land in the city, contained within the UDP and the new planning documents emerging through the local development framework.

· For example policy H6 in the UDP (residential, social and community uses) sets out criteria for assessing planning applications for these kind of developments.

· The City Council consults widely on both planning documents and planning applications.  Indeed our consultation arrangements go much wider than any statutory requirements and in a national context much of what we do could be considered as leading edge and best practice.

· All local planning authorities operate within the context of national legislation and guidance.  Particularly relevant here is the use classes order which defines categories of development, and from which come requirements for planning permission being required for change from one use to another.  The use classes order operates at a national level, but particular circumstances can be defined through case law.

· Not all changes of use require planning permission.  It can be a matter of fact and degree and in the case of Trafalgar Road, having considered all the issues in detail, it was deemed that planning permission is not required for the use to which this residential property has been put.  Counsel’s opinion has been sought and received to confirm this. 
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